KILKENNY BOROUGH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS OF ADJOURNED MONTHLY MEETING HELD ON 10th JULY, 2012 AT 7.30 PM

Mayor, Councillor Seán Ó hArgáin, Presiding.

Present:

Councillors:
Martin Brett, John Coonan, Paul Cuddihy, David Fitzgerald Jimmy Leahy, Andrew McGuinness,  Joe Malone, Malcolm Noonan, Joe Reidy.

Apologies:
Cllrs. Marie Fitzpatrick and Kathleen Funchion
Also Present:


Mr. Kieran Fitzgerald, Senior Engineer. Mr. Adrian Waldron Acting Town Clerk,
Mayor’s Summons of Meeting:

Notice dated 2nd July, 2012, convening a Monthly Meeting for this date was read.

Item 1. :
Confirmation of Minutes:
Minutes of Special Joint Meeting of Kilkenny County Council and Kilkenny Borough Council held on 20th April, 2012, 
Minutes of Special Joint Meeting of Kilkenny County Council and Kilkenny Borough Council held on 20th April, 2012, having been previously circulated were tabled for confirmation, it was

Proposed by Cllr. Martin Brett
Seconded by Cllr. Malcolm Noonan
And Resolved:

“That the minutes as presented to this meeting be and are hereby adopted.”

The minutes were then signed by the Mayor.

Minutes of Monthly Meeting held on 11th June, 2012
Minutes of Monthly Meeting held on 11th June, 2012 having been previously circulated were 

tabled for confirmation, it was
Proposed by Cllr. Joe Reidy

Seconded by Cllr. David Fitzgerald
And Resolved:

“That the minutes as presented to this meeting be and are hereby adopted”
It was agreed that the draft minutes be amended to reflect that Cllr. Seán Ó hArgáin
was the Seconder to Item No 7
Minutes of Annual Meeting held on 21st June, 2012
Minutes of Annual Meeting held on 21st June, 2012 having been previously circulated were 

tabled for confirmation, it was
Proposed by Cllr. Paul Cuddihy
Seconded by Cllr. Martin Brett
And Resolved:

“That the minutes as presented to this meeting be and are hereby adopted”
Draft Minutes of Kilkenny Electoral Area Meeting held on 28th June, 2012, 
 The Draft Minutes of Kilkenny Electoral Area Meeting held on 28th June, 2012, were noted.
Item No. 2:

Matters brought forward by direction of the Mayor.
· The Mayor thanked everyone who had offered him good wishes since his election as Mayor
· The Mayor noted that it was near the 10th anniversary of the memorial to all missing persons
· The Mayor thanked everyone who had been involved in the Lá Sugradh initiated by the Kilkenny Childcare Committee
· The Mayor informed the meeting that he had recently in his capacity as Mayor attended a ceremony in Islandbridge where at the invitation of the Royal British Legion he laid a wreath in remembrance of all those from Kilkenny who died in the 2 World Wars.
· The Mayor thanked all who organised the National Day of Commemoration Ceremony held in the Castle Park. He noted the forthcoming launch of the book commemorating those Kilkenny people who died in the Great War
· The Mayor reminded the Meeting that the judging for the Tidy Towns was likely to take place in the forthcoming weeks. He congratulated Keep Kilkenny Beautiful and Ossory Youth for the work done on the hoarding at Walkin Street. 
· The Mayor congratulated Cllr. David Fitzgerald on his co-option to Kilkenny County Council

· Members joined with the Mayor in offering a Vote of Sympathy to the families of the following people who have died recently

Enda Cantwell

Sr Marie Murphy

Mrs Bridget Kavanagh

Larry Glennon

Contributions by Cllrs. M.Brett, J.Reidy, M.Noonan,J.Malone

Item No. 3:

Fill casual vacancy following the resignation of 



Councillor Betty Manning.
Proposed by Cllr. Martin Brett

Seconded by Cllr. David Fitzgerald
And Agreed:

“That in accordance with Section 19 of the Local Government Act, 2001, Kilkenny Borough Council by resolution at their monthly Meeting held on 10th July, 2012 hereby co-opts Mr Jimmy Leahy, 17 Glendine Heights, Kilkenny, to replace former Councillor Betty Manning as a member of Kilkenny Borough Council, Mr Leahy having indicated in writing prior to the meeting that he is consenting to be co-opted if the Council decided to accept his nomination”. 
At this stage, at the invitation of the Mayor, Cllr. Leahy formally took up his seat.

The party whips joined with the Mayor in welcoming Cllr Leahy to the Borough Council. In reply Cllr Leahy, thanked the members, his family, those who had nominated him and the retiring Councillor Betty Manning. He told the Meeting of his pride at being co-opted to this position and his honour at being picked to work for the people of Kilkenny.
Item No. 4:




(a)
Nomination of Member to City of Kilkenny Municipal Policy



Committee following the resignation of Cllr. Betty Manning.

Proposed by Cllr. Martin Brett

Seconded by Cllr. Andrew McGuinness
And Agreed:

“That Cllr. Joe Reidy be nominated to fill the vacancy on this Committee.”


(b)
Nomination of Member to the City Walls Steering



Committee following the resignation of Cllr. Betty Manning.

Proposed by Cllr. Martin Brett
Seconded by Cllr. John Coonan
And Agreed:

“That Cllr. Paul Cuddihy be nominated to fill the vacancy on this Committee”


(c)  
Nomination of Member to Board of Kilkenny Tourism



Committee following the resignation of Cllr. Betty Manning.

Proposed by Cllr. Martin Brett

Seconded by Cllr. Joe Malone

And Agreed:

“That Cllr. Andrew McGuinness be nominated to fill the vacancy on this Committee.”

Item No. 5:

Appointment of Chairman to the City of Kilkenny



Municipal Policy Committtee
Proposed by Cllr. Martin Brett

Seconded by Cllr. Malcolm Noonan
And Agreed:

“That Cllr. Joe Reidy be nominated as Chairman of this Committee.”

Item No 6:    Appointment of Chairman to the St. Mary’s Conservation  Restoration and Development Group.
Proposed by Cllr. Martin Brett

Seconded by Cllr. Joe Reidy

And Agreed:

“That Cllr. Malcom Noonan be nominated as Chairman of this Committee.”

Item No 7: Appointment of Chairman to the City Walls Steering Committee.
Proposed by Cllr. Martin Brett

Seconded by Cllr. John Coonan

And agreed:

“That Cllr. Paul Cuddihy be nominated as Chairman of this Committee.”

8. Kilkenny Borough Council Draft Parking Control Bye-Laws 2012 (Report enclosed).
Mr. Kieran Fitzgerald, Senior Engineer outlined the contents of his report, previously circulated to members outlining the scope and areas to be covered by these byelaws. He noted that in accordance with Section 4 (2) and 36 of Part VI of the Road Traffic Act 1994, Kilkenny Borough Council had given the appropriate statutory notice of the intention to make new Parking Control Bye-Laws for its functional area.

He advised that the bye-laws will regulate on-street parking, parking charges, and limitations and prohibitions on parking in the Borough of Kilkenny, including the designation of low cost parking spaces. He also explained the inclusion of “residents only” areas, and the issue of “carer/visitor” permits.
Mr. Fitzgerald replied to comments and concerns in relation to specific areas, including, Vicar St., Thomas’ Square, De. Loughrey Place, and Cootes Lane. Members also requested the inclusion of set down areas close to medical centres.

It was proposed by Cllr Cuddihy

Seconded by Cllr. M. Noonan

And agreed 
That in accordance with Section 4 (2) and 36 of Part VI of the Road Traffic Act 1994, Section 101 of the Road Traffic Act, 1961, (No. 24 of 1961) as amended by Section 6 of the Road Traffic Act 1968 and Sections 4 and 49 of the Road Traffic Act, 1994 (No. 7 of 1994), that Kilkenny Borough Council adopt the Kilkenny Borough Council Parking control Bye Laws, subject to the inclusion of two set down bays, for a limit of fifteen minutes, at Medical facilities located at Patrick Street, Dean Street, Castle Road, Wolfe Tone Street, and New Street.
9. Application for Loan from Housing Finance Agency.
Proposed by Cllr. Martin Brett

Seconded by Cllr. David Fitzgerald

And agreed:

“That Kilkenny Borough Council hereby approves the raising of a loan of €500,000 (five hundred thousand) from the Housing Finance Agency Plc for any purpose authorised under the Housing Acts.”
10. Pedestrian Bridge.
Kieran Fitzgerald Borough Engineer confirmed the recent announcement of Grant monies amounting to €400,000 towards this project. He informed members that the public consultation process would be commencing in September with the project going to tender in 2013. He informed the meeting that it was his expectation that the bridge could be in place in the Autumn of 2013.
11. Healthy Towns Initiative 
Kieran Fitzgerald Borough Engineer informed the meeting that Kilkenny City had been chosen by the Irish Times as the identified town in the national Healthy Towns Initiative. The programme will take place during the Autumn and is expected to last over 6-8 weeks. Kilkenny Local Authorities will be working in co-operation with the Health Promotion Unit in the Health Services Executive and the local Waterford Institute of Technology research centre.

Members joined with the Mayor in welcoming the initiative. 

12.
Notice of Motion in the name of Cllr. Malcolm Noonan received 20th June,  2012.

'That the members of Kilkenny Borough Council support the introduction of by-laws or other measures which would ensure that circuses which use wild animals are prohibited from performing in any part of the local authority area in light of the well-documented evidence of suffering endured by the animals involved and the serious animal welfare issues raised.”
Deferred to September
13.
Notice of Motion in the name of Cllr. Joe Malone received 29th June, 2012.


“That Kilkenny Borough Council resolves to work with the operator of the City Bus Service to promote and expand the service and in this context assist the bus company to seek Government funding for vehicles that are environmentally friendly to compliment the City’s Environment Friendly Strategy.”
Deferred to September
14.
Notice of Motion in the name of Cllr. Malcolm Noonan received 20th June, 2012.


“That Kilkenny Borough Council call on Kilkenny County Council to hold in abeyance the development of the Central Access Scheme for the City of Kilkenny, granted planning by An Bord Pleanala in December 2011. In doing so, Kilkenny Local Authorities would prioritize the completion of the Northern Section of the Outer Ring Road, thereby protecting the integrity of the historic core of St Canice’s Precinct and the retail core of the City.”
Deferred to September.
15. Any other business.

None
16. Conferences.
17. Correspondence.
None
This concluded the business of the meeting.

Signed:









MAYOR
Date:







